BROUGHTON IN AMOUNDERNESS PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council
Held at Broughton and District Club, Broughton
Tuesday 15th October 2019 at 7.30pm.

Present: Cllrs. Mrs. P. Hastings, Mrs. L.J. Oldcorn, Mrs. L. Eccles, Mr. J. Hamilton, Mr. N. Parkinson and Mr. S. Sargent.

In attendance: Mrs. C. Worswick – Clerk

Members of the public who wish to raise issues
There is a 15 minute opportunity before the meeting to listen to representation from the public, police or community groups wishing to bring matters to the attention of the Council or seek advice.  If this allocated time overruns, they may contact the Clerk, who will place the item on the next agenda.  Matters requiring a Council decision or support must be included as a specific agenda item.

Police report
PC Julie Anyon had emailed a report regarding crime figures for September.  There have been 2 thefts, 1 assault and 1 malicious communication in the area.

There have been issues regarding speeding in the area and the police have had training on how to use a laser speed gun.  They are now currently awaiting for the roads to be risk assessed and they are looking at targeting Whittingham Lane and the old A6 from Broughton roundabout to the crossroads

Residents
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Stringfellow & his neighbour from Durton Lane expressed concern over the most recent planning application (the 6th since 2010) for Ridgecroft, Durton Lane.  The applicant has put the drain to service his house across Mr Stringfellows driveway.  They have also applied to have an off road area/layby in front of the property which is not in keeping with the other properties on this road.

New link road from Eastway to James Towers Way – they have real concerns how this is going to affect access out of Durton Lane onto the roundabout. The new road is single carriageway.  They suggested traffic lights at either end?  
It was explained that LCC will not consider any measures until the route is in operation and they have monitored it for problems.

1. Apologies for absence.  

None received.

2.	Declarations of Interests-

All Parish Councillors declared a personal interest in the Toll bar Cottage application as it is now owned by the Parish Council.

3. Confirm the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 3rd September 2019 (already circulated)
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting which was held on 3rd September 2019 were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

4. To receive and consider reports from Councillors who have attended meetings on behalf of the Parish Council. This is for information only. (report to follow)

· PAC 25th September
Cllr Hastings reported that LCC schools supply officers had attended and gave an update on school places.  Currently there will only be a need for places in 2020 and these will be funded by CiL and 106 agreements.  NW Preston is the current “geographical priority area”.  Plans for primary schools in Whittingham and Cottam are taking place.  The implications for Broughton is the “creep” effect from developments in the north, which are not in the NW Preston development area.  If Broughton High is their nearest school then they will take precedent over Fulwood children.

· Lancashire Environmental Fund annual meeting 26th September
Cllr Hastings had attended and there were reports on they types of projects funded: village meeting spaces, ecology and diversity highlighted.  £450k has been allocated.  There priorities for 2019/20 are village spaces, recycling and access for all.

· Reopening of the Guide Hut 30th September
Cllrs. Hastings and Eccles attended.  It was officially opened by UK Assistant Chief Guide.  Thanks were expressed to the PC for the funding for the roof in 2018/19.

· Planning Meeting 3rd October
Broughton PC attended as they felt the implications on Barton of the decision on Cardwell farm would impact on the Parish.  The original decision was for 60 houses but now over 150.  They stated where they are working in their NP but it will not be ready until at least September so it cannot be used by planners.

5.	Reports from meetings and agree actions from committees

· Finance Committee (8th October, notes to follow)
Cllr Hamilton reported that the main budget is healthy and we need to look towards next year at the budget challenge meeting in November.

CiL – He had circulated a report on where we are at with CiL and not receiving any money this October.  Cllr Hamilton and the Clerk are to attend a meeting with Drew Gough to discuss CiL.  The assumption has to be made that we may not receive any more CiL possibly for 6 months to a year.  The CiL balance is £47k.

· Toll Bar Cottage Task & finish group (26th September, notes circulated)
Cllr Eccles explained they had met but unfortunately their actions did not come into fruition – a drafted letter to builders was not sent out due to the outcome of the Finance committee.


· Standing Committees: Cottage Management Committee (15th October, notes to follow)
Cllr Hamilton reported that he has invited David Mills and Richard Latham to the budget challenge meeting to help with the budgeting for the operating costs for TBC as they have expertise in this field.

6.	Items for consideration

i) Financial return y/e 31st March 2019
It was resolved that Cllrs considered and approved the financial return for y/e 31st March 2018, which has been approved by the auditors, they had nothing untoward to report.  The cost of this was £400 plus VAT and Cllrs need to be mindful that this amount will increase if our income and expenditure changes. The charge is a banding system of charges.
ii) Meeting between Broughton PC and Preston City Council Planning Officers
Cllrs Hastings, Eccles and Brown attended the above meeting and reported that they were unsure whether they were going to have a better relationship with the department. However they thought PCC understood the implications of our NP.
The PC  are  not withdrawing their Notice of No Confidence sent to the Secretary of State, but it is hoped that future dealings will reflect a better understanding with future planning application if the NP has been taken on board. Unfortunately two days after the meeting the Daniels Farm application 06/2018/0178 was granted planning permission. This is not in the NP, it is a greenfield site and not  in MD2 of the NW Preston development area. Prior to this approval this was raised with the Planning Department by Cllr Woollam on behalf of the Parish Council.  It was resolved for the Clerk to write to PCC stating that again they have ignored our NP as we have met the 3year land supply.
iii) Toll Bar Cottage (PAP)

· To consider the VAT implications and advice given by Moore & Smalley regarding the renovation and running of Toll Bar Cottage.

Cllrs Hastings reported that M & S had given us advice to register for VAT and run 2 sets of accounts.  Cllr Hamilton had spoken to a local VAT expert who advised that the VAT threshold is £80k and once registered the PC can’t opt out.  The best option is to include VAT in the café prices.  It was resolved not to register for VAT at this time.   Most of the VAT on the renovations will be reclaimable, but operating costs i.e. food are not.

· To consider the offer to purchase 478 Garstang Rd, Broughton the above property made to the Parish Council from the current owner.

It was resolved not to pursue this at this time.  The Clerk is to write and confirm.

· To consider the request to place a memorial bench in the village hub garden in due course.

It was resolved to allow this request and the Clerk is to write and confirm we will be in contact in due course.

· To consider the next stages in this project.

Cllr Hastings reported that she is applying for funding from grants for the renovation and operating costs for TBC.  She has applied to:
Heritage Lottery Fund - £111K – we have got through stage 1 and are now on to the next stage.
Lancs Env Fund - £29k
Village Hall consortiums – 50% of funding through various funding options

Cllrs recorded their thanks for Cllrs Hastings work with these applications.

CiL funding was discussed and as we cannot rely on this funding stream as we only know the amounts coming through as they are dependent on PCC receiving it from the developers. It was resolved that no borrowing or raising of precept will be sought for the Toll Bar Cottage renovations and extension.

Cllr Hastings sought permission for some additional costs require for the next stage:
Structural engineer REFA Ltd (Wainhomes will give us a £500  towards the fees) £3450 + VAT
Asbestos R&D survey Inspectus  £275 + VAT
The expenditure was approved.

Cllr Hastings then reported that PCC are mindful to approve the planning with conditions regarding landscaping.  It was resolved for Cllr. Hastings to seek clarification from the planning department. Cllrs. Hastings and Oldcorn are to meet with Barton Grange regarding the trees to progress this.

Discussion then took place on how the actual renovation was going to be managed in view of the limited budget available.  It was resolved that Cllr Brown will project manage and take on phase 1 – renovate the cottage and make it fit for purpose.  The extension will be completed at a later date.

It was resolved for the Clerk to write to the builders and inform them of the current situation.

iv) Link Rd for Eastway/ Durton Lane
It was resolved to forward this request from a parishioner that this section of road have double yellow lines to LCC for consideration.
v) Training of Parish Councillors
It was resolved for Cllrs. Brown, Eccles and Sargeant to  accept the offer from LALC  for a bespoke new councillors training at their office. Dates to be agreed and passed to LALC.
vi) Christmas tree (PAP)
Cllr. Oldcorn reported that she had met with PCC with regards to the electricity supply for TBC.  A cabinet like the one at the park would cost £4k.  They looked inside the cottage and there is a smart meter and new consumer unit, (supplier EON) so we are able to connect outside.  This year they will do a temporary connection and then do a proper trench buried cable next year.  The cost will be £500 and £200 connection because of the height of the tree and in case we need extra lights.  It was resolved to accept this.
The switch on is 5th December 2019 and the primary school have offered a venue for  refreshments.
vii) Parking in the village (PAP)
The signs regarding parking on Garstang Road are now up.
viii) NALC Briefing – Website accessibility
It was resolved to defer this item until the next meeting.
ix) PCC – Dip Sampling – Standards Committee
Cllrs noted the above recommendations by PCC.
x) Defibrilator (PAP)
Cllrs considered the request from a parishioner for the Parish Council to place a defibrillator outside Sunningdale.  It was resolved that the Clerk to contact him and state that funding through CiL can be applied for and to also offer Defib training at Broughton Club on 12th November at 2pm.
xi) Bench (PAP)
Cllrs considered the request to place a memorial bench on King George V playing fields, but it was resolved for the Clerk to refer them on to PCC who control the playing fields.
xii) Pinfold Project
Cllr Hastings gave a report on the project and all agreed it was well done.  
She also reported on the Woodlands Trust who have offered free trees to plant in King Geoge V playing fields.  We will have to decline their request as PCC state that if we plant anything we are then be responsible for their long term maintenance.  It was resolved for Cllr Hastings to contact them and inform them of this fact.
7.	Planning applications 
It was resolved to object to the following planning applications:
	06/2019/0974 – Reserved matters application (namely scale, layout, landscaping and appearance) pursuant to outline permission 06/2016/0736 for up to 97 dwellings) – land at Sandy Gate Lane, Broughton.

06/2019/1076 – 2no. stacker post signs and 2no. flag pole signs – land at Garstang Rd, Broughton.

	It was resolved to respond to state concern for the following application:

06/2019/1083 – 1no. dwelling (following demolition of existing dwelling) pursuant to 06/2010/0614 to seek various of condition 1.  Approved drawings, condition 5 Access Gate, condition 9 Obscure glazing, condition 12 Foul drainage and condition 13 Boundary treatment) – Ridge Croft, Durton Lane, Broughton.

	It was resolved not to object to the following applications:

06/2019/0985 – permission in principle application for up to 2no. dwellings – land to the east of Stone Cottage, 80 Whittingham Lane, Broughton. (Due to date for responses, clerk delegated responsibility response circulated)

	06/2019/1010 – various illuminated and non illuminated signs – Broughton petrol Filling Station, 506-508 Garstang Rd, Broughton.

	06/2019/1014 – 1no dwelling following demolition of existing dwelling – Woodhey, Durton Lane, Broughton.

	06/2019/1058 – change of use from residential (Class C3) to café (Class A3) and Parish meeting Room (Class D1), including a single storey side extension following the demolition of the adjoining single garage, with associated landscaping – Toll Bar Cottages, Garstang Rd, Broughton.

	
	06/2019/1084 – erection of single storey rear extension following demolition of existing single storey outrigger, rebuilding of chimney stack, installation of conservation rooflight to rear elevation, reinstatement and new window and door openings, replacement windows in front elevation; partial removal of front boundary wall to create new vehicular access and hard surfacing – Bank Hall Farm 471 Garstang Rd, Broughton.

	06/2019/1085 – Listed building consent for demolition of rear single storey outrigger; erection of single storey rear extension rebuilding of chimney stack, installation of conservation rooflight to rear elevation, reinstatement and new window and door openings, replacement windows in front elevation; partial removal of front boundary wall to create new vehicular access and hard surfacing – Bank Hall Farm 471 Garstang Rd, Broughton.

	06/2019/1092 – 1no. dwelling and new access following demolition of existing garage – Durton Cottage, Durton Lane, Broughton.

	06/2019/1134 – single storey side extension linked to outbuilding – Hollytrees, 115a Whittingham Lane, Broughton.

8.	CiL grant applications 

	Cllrs. considered the application from Fernyhalgh St Mary’s  for the War memorial.  It was resolved to offer 50% of the costs £2100 if they are able to fund the rest themselves.

9.	To consider and approve the Management accounts and bank reconciliation for m/e 30th September 2019

	It was resolved to approve the management accounts and bank reconciliation for m/e 30th September 2019.
 

10.	To approve the following payments/receipts:

Receipts
General Account

Lancs. Env. Fund – grant for Pinfold project (2)			£8811.00

CiL Account


Payments
General Account

Tom Swinhoe – Pinfold dry stone wall					£3195.57
Employee 1 – salary – Sept 2019					£500.37
HMRC – tax Sept 2019							£125.00
Moore & Smalley – payroll up to Sept 2019				£75.30*
PKF – External auditors – audit March 2019				£480.00*
	P. Hastings – Parking for Pinfold project				£10.00*
	C. Worswick – postage, home work allow.				£22.88*
	T. Swinhoe – Pinfold work (inv. 3)					£3795.57*

	CiL budget

Harrison Dury – Purchase Toll Bar Cottage				£178679.35
MGMAStudio – Architects disbursements				£292.58
Came & Co – Insurance Toll Bar Cottage				£121.16
MGMAStudio – Architects stage 3					£1188.00
Photocast – village info boards						£5101.80*
P. Hastings – items for Toll Bar Cottage				£44.82*
MGMAStudio – Architect Stage 4 50%				£1260.00*


*Items not yet paid

The date of the next meeting is 		26th November 2019
Finance standing committee 			19th November 2019
Budget Challenge				15th November 2019

Defib training – Broughton Club – Tuesday 12th November 2pm
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